Minutes November 14, 2023
                                      
Minutes
November 14, 2023, 3:00 p.m.
Redwood Community Radio Board of Directors 
Zoom On-Line Meeting
I. Call to order, establishment of a quorum & selection of facilitator 
Opening comments from the President; meeting ground rules.
Recognizing the presence of a quorum, Chapdelaine called the meeting to order at 3:09 p.m.
II. Roll Call
Chapdelaine called roll call.
BOARD-APPOINTED MEMBERS: President Nadine Chapdelaine, Treasurer Flurina Niggli, Secretary Tonya Farmer 
MEMBER REPS: Correspondence Secretary Chestine Anderson, Stephanie Thomas, George WinterSun
PROGRAMMER REPS: Vice-President Lisa “Luv” Deny, Javier Rodriguez
STATION MANAGER: Station Manager Allison Kolb
GUESTS: Jama Chaplin, Sarah Starck
III.       Approval of September Minutes
Chapdelaine moved to approve the September Minutes. Deny seconded.  Chapdelaine, Deny, Rodriguez, Thomas, WinterSun, and Farmer voted (6-2) to approve the September Minutes. Niggli and Anderson voted not to approve of the September Minutes.
IV.      Approval of Agenda 
Chapdelaine moved to approve the November Agenda. Farmer seconded. The vote in favor was unanimous (8-0) to approve the November Agenda.
V.	Open Time
Chapdelaine asked if anyone would like open time. Jama Chaplin requested open time. Chapdelaine announced the beginning of Open Time. Jama Chaplin hoped the Appreciation Celebration would be in-person in January or February. She also stated that the Elections Committee and Management Evaluation Committee appointments are important decisions. She recommended that, if the KMUD Board had not had a chance to consider the appointments, it not make appointments during the current KMUD Board meeting.										
VI.      Consent Calendar
There were no items under the Consent Calendar. 

VII.     Management Reports
Allison Kolb – Station Manager
Kolb dissolved the Public Affairs position. Dennis Maher, Music Director, is the new liaison between the talk show hosts. Lauren Schmitt and Lisa Music are creating new public affairs content. Patricia Tinkler, the Underwriting and Traffic Coordinator, is covering public service announcements (“PSAs”). Dorothee Schaefer will lead the Podcasting Committee. 
Lisa Music will have more hours, so the news department will have more capacity to create content. Dennis Maher and Particia Tinkler believe they can do extra tasks within their 32-hour workweek. If the extra tasks are too much, Kolb will reevaluate their hours. WinterSun asked if it could quantify the financial benefits of dissolving the position. Kolb stated it was difficult to quantify the benefits because Dennis Maher and Patricia Tinkler are taking on additional responsibilities, but their current hours may be insufficient. Kolb will reevaluate after some time to see if the current separation of public affairs duties makes sense. Currently, Dennis Maher is the liaison between the Programmers, but at the end of the year, Kolb will evaluate his current workload and responsibilities and perhaps name him Program Director.
The KMUD staff launched the Giving Tuesday Campaign and is working on collecting testimonials from members, programmers, and businesses using video as the medium. KMUD will put them on the listen live feature, on air, on social media, and on the KMUD website. KMUD is planning the Major Donor Campaign, Winter Drive, and End-of-the-Year letter. The Harvest Box fundraiser was a success; all harvest boxes sold. Kolb suggested expanding the fundraiser next year.
Kolb also distributed the new Programmers’ Agreement and created a Programmer’s survey. KMUD is launching the use of a volunteer database. The membership database is set up to also work as a volunteer database. Using the membership database in this manner will save money.
For underwriting, KMUD launched a Refer-a-Friend Program, which gives a bonus of $50 when a programmer brings in a new underwriter. The Refer-a-Friend Program is open to all programmers. An orientation conducted by Patricia Tinkler is required. When an underwriter signs up, the programmer will receive a $50 bonus. Deny asked how the program would be promoted, and Kolb stated that the programmer’s survey contained information about the program. This is not the commission position. For that, KMUD will seek a professional. Kolb asked KMUD Board members if anyone knew a candidate who would be a good fit for the Commission position and, if so, to let her know.	
	The new soundboard was purchased. It will take us a few months to receive the soundboard because it is built to order, not mass-produced. The new soundboard will be installed in Studio C. The tech and grant teams are working on a plan for completing the studio upgrade. 
Kolb completed the Community Service Grant Agreement, one of the last steps in getting the first round of our Corporation for Public Broadcasting (the “CPB”) grant. The ownership report needs to be submitted to the Federal Communications Commission. Information is needed from all KMUD Board members. Kolb will email the form to KMUD Board members.
KMUD received another grant from the Humboldt Area Foundation (“HAF”) of $1000, which will go to the studio upgrade project. The $1000 was actually from a foundation in association with the HAF. KMUD did not apply for the grant, but the HAF pitched it forward to a smaller foundation that gave KMUD the grant. The station applied for grant money through CPB for Federal Emergency Management Agency (“FEMA”) funds earmarked as Next Generation Warning System (“NGWS”) funds. NGWS funding aims to strengthen the country's capacity to send emergency alerts. There were technical difficulties with the submissions, and they did not go through. Kolb found out that KMUD may resubmit the application in the spring. She also learned that the first round of funding was allocated before KMUD's submission but also feels good about the second-round submission, especially because KMUD can reach tribal communities. 
KMUD did not receive a telephone system upgrade grant through the Coast Central Credit Union. Anderson questioned whether the phone system upgrade might fall under NGWS funding, and Kolb stated she would find out. 
	 
VIII.     Finance Committee Report
Niggli stated that money is extremely tight. All the grant money is used, and getting the fundraisers going, with KMUD's goals, is hard. The Finance Committee described it as a “code red.” The application for the Shop Smart reward was mailed. The Richard Evans Auction brought in about $2,500. Income from the Hop Fest and Harvest Boxes is still unknown. The Harvest Boxes program raised three thousand last year, and this year may be higher than that figure since KMUD sold out. 
Patricia Tinker was unable to make it to the November meeting. The Finance Committee is still working on the standard operating procedure for Underwriting to make it smoother. Kolb is working on the website overhaul. Kolb is also working on the property donation program for automobiles. KMUD is working on closing the unnecessary safe deposit box. This will save $25 per year. 
Next year, the focus will be on lucrative events with less work and a higher return. Event paperwork has always been a problem. Getting this paperwork done correctly is important because having the correct documentation will save money, especially accounting money, and prevent audit problems. Accuracy is higher if the event paperwork is done correctly. 
The Finance Committee will finalize the Accounting Manual during the next committee meeting. The Finance Committee wants to have the board approve the Accounting Manual. The Employee Retention Credit is still in the works, and the extra costs are factored into the budget. The committee is still working on unclear financial policies, which will be placed on the agenda for further discussion. The credit card review revealed low use with no irregularities. 
Anderson asked how much needs to be raised to get us through the end of the year. Sarah Starck stated that running the station costs $40K per month. Sarah Starck clarified that $80K is needed to cover November and December expenses. Even with conservative estimates, the station will still be $25K short. 
	 
IX.       Old Business
A. Vote to Change Language in Full-time Employees Policy – Attachment I – Final Reading
Chapdelaine moved to change the language of the Full Time Employees policy. Niggli seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to change the language of the Full Time Employees policy.
B. Vote to Change Language in Finance Committee Policy – Attachment II – 1st Reading
Chapdelaine moved to change the language of the Finance Committee policy. Thomas seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to change the language of the Finance Committee policy.
C. Vote to Change Language in Salary Review Policy – Attachment III – 1st Reading
Chapdelaine moved to change the language of the Salary Review policy. WinterSun seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to change the language of the Salary Review policy.
D. 2024 Budget Approval 
Chapdelaine moved to approve the 2024 Budget. Niggli seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to approve the 2024 Budget.
X.        New Business
A. Appointing the Audit Committee
Chapdelaine and Farmer were appointed to the Audit Committee. Farmer will chair the Audit Committee.
B. Appointing the Election Committee
Chapdelaine, Deny, and WinterSun were appointed or volunteered to be on the Election Committee. The only open KMUD Board seat is a programmer’s seat.
C. Appreciation Party Committee
Deny, Rodriguez, and Farmer were appointed or volunteered to be on the Appreciation Party Committee. Kolb volunteered to assist the committee.
D. Annual Membership Meeting 
The annual membership meeting takes place in January. Chapdelaine suggested that the member reps, Anderson, WinterSun, and Thomas, be responsible for organizing the annual meeting. Chapdelaine asked the team to refer to the Policy Manual for the rules and times for the Annual Membership Meeting. Dorothee Shaefer will likely assist. 
E. Manager Evaluation Committee
Chapdelaine, Niggli, and Rodriguez were appointed or volunteered to be on the Manager Evaluation Committee. There is one open seat to be filled by a community member.
F. Board Poll
Chapdelaine moved to approve the Board Poll to adopt the Amended CPB’s Next Generation Warning System Grant Program's (“NGWSGP”) Procurement Guidelines. Thomas seconded. The vote was unanimous 8-0 to adopt the amended CPB’s NGWSGP Procurement Guidelines.
G. Vote to Change Language in the Sick Leave Policy – Attachment IV – 1st Reading
Chapdelaine moved to table the vote to change the language in the Sick Leave policy. Farmer seconded. The vote was unanimous (8-0) to table the vote to change the language in the Sick Leave policy.
XI.       Committee Reports 
A. Programmer Representatives 
There was nothing to report.
B. [bookmark: _Hlk135663496]Member Representatives 
There was nothing to report.
C. Community Advisory Board
Written report to Board
D. Correspondence Secretary – Anderson
Bud Rogers sent a letter. Anderson will reply. 
E. Development Committee – Deny
The Membership Yard party netted $879. There was not a coordinator for the event to fill in the gaps. 50 Years of Hip Hop netted $1,780 before the $1,000 made in memberships. The Gyppo Ale Mill Fresh Hop Festival final numbers are not yet available. 										Deny thanked WinterSun and the NoHum team for tabling Eureka Friday Night Market events. Deny and Kate Calson plan to coordinate a KMUD Spoken Word & Poetry Night Benefit. We are reviewing the Event Coordinators Guidelines, which will be finished in December. Deny wants to have a coordinators’ seminar and open it up to programmers and volunteers. Deny suggested a promo blitz about how memberships are great gifts. KMUD participates in the Winter Arts Fair, and WinterSun volunteered to sit at the membership table. Niggli volunteered to assist at one of the events. At the end of January, there will be an electronic dance music event at the Eagle House. KMUD will get a portion of the proceeds. 
F. Membership Drive Committee – WinterSun 
WinterSun stated there was nothing to report. Kolb will rewrite the Letter, adding testimonial stories that add value to the letter. Kolb will finalize them soon and get the Letter to WinterSun.
G. Policy Committee – Chapdelaine 
Chapdelaine stated she does not believe the policy manual has been updated with the recent edits. Chapdelaine pointed out that Rob Bier and Farmer will do training for policy edits.							Mediation Committee – Rodriguez
The Mediation Committee put together a training course and offered it to KMUD Board members, programmers, volunteers, and members of the public. It is scheduled for December 2nd and 3rd. The goal is to increase conflict competency to support the mission and values of KMUD and build skills and interest in mediation. Another goal is to demonstrate what mediation is and what it entails and perhaps interest others to participate in the Mediation Committee. John Ford offered that mediation training. 							Niggli asked about the process of adding members to the Mediation Committee. Rodriguez stated that it is not a priority at this time. Rodriguez wants to cultivate a community awareness of mediation. Rodriguez mentioned that the website for the Humboldt Mediation Services is not working. He has tried to get a response since April. 
H. Building and Ground Committee – Rodriguez
Rodriguez stated that Phase II of the painting project is in progress. Niggli asked who was documenting the in-kind donations. Rodriguez will submit. Sarah Starck suggested that KMUD request an invoice from the business. Rodriguez will ask Mike Baker for documentation because he does the painting job. Pierson Building Center documents what KMUD picks up. Kolb will review the account.		Rodriguez does not know who is monitoring the $250 painting budget. Kolb will review. The overhang needs to be cut before getting painted. Rodriguez inquired about winterizing the items exposed to the weather. There is still $500 in restricted funds, and Jama Chaplin inquired what would happen after the $250 has been used. Rodriguez stated Mike Baker stated the cost to paint the building should not exceed $250.		
XII.    Committee Meeting Schedule
All meetings take place online until further notice. Those interested in attending one should check to ensure no changes have been made to this schedule. Zoom meeting IDs, passcodes, phone numbers, and links for the KMUD Board meeting can be found in the email distributed before the meeting and on the KMUD website. For access to other meetings, please get in touch with the committee chair. The next meeting will be on December 12, 2023.
Board of Directors	Second Tuesday, 3:00 p.m.
Membership Drive	Fourth Tuesday, 4:00 p.m.
Development	Second Thursday, 4:00 p.m.
Policy	Fourth Wednesday, 11:00 a.m.
Executive	Fourth Wednesday, 12:00 p.m.
Finance	Third Tuesday, 3:00 p.m.
CAB                                             Quarterly, 5:00 p.m.
 Board Talk Show	January 12, 7:00 p.m.

XIII.   Closed Session – Personnel and Policy
Farmer and Anderson requested a closed session. 

XIV.   Adjournment Meeting							Adjourned at 6:20 p.m.

                                           Attachment I
Policy Manual, 5.4.3 Full-Time Employees
11/11/20

Staff members who have a 30-hour-per-week schedule are full-time employees.
RCR complies with all labor laws.

                                                    Attachment II

2.4.5. Finance Committee
11/24/11

Purpose of the Finance Committee
The Finance Committee is the fiscal awareness component of the Board. It educates, advises, and recommends to the Board and Management the financial possibilities and monetary consequences of RCR’s plans, ventures, and activities.

Finance Committee Participants
It will consist of, at the minimum, the Station Manager and the Board Treasurer. It is strongly recommended that the bookkeeper and underwriting representative attend.

It is Board policy that a Board member chair standing Board committees. Therefore, the chair of the Finance Committee will be the Board Treasurer. Other members may be recommended by the Committee and appointed by the Board. Finance meetings are open to Members and the public. When discussing individual salary details or legal matters, the Committee reserves the right to go into closed session.

Finance Committee Scheduling
The meeting is monthly. The profit and loss statement, budget-to-actual report, and balance sheet for the previous month should be available at the meeting. If these documents are not available, preliminary versions may be used to gauge trends and conduct the finance meeting.

Monthly Finance Committee Tasks
Discussion during the monthly meetings is expected to consider current and projected cash flow; profit and loss trends; balance sheet items; budget alignments; status of secured, pending and potential grants and loans, and communications with the issuing agencies; current and upcoming expenditures and strategies for funding and reducing costs; financial policy work that might be needed; assessments of fundraisers, benefit trends, and underwriting outlook; and the general financial picture.

Any ideas for actions and solutions which are outside the Manager’s authority will be brought to the Board. The Finance Committee will appoint one or more members to issue a written monthly report to the Board for the Board packet.

Annual Finance Committee Tasks 
The Committee will begin drafting the budget for the following year starting in September and present a first draft in the Board packet for October. Changes suggested or mandated by the Board can be incorporated by the committee in the second draft budget and included in the November Board packet for approval or revision at the November Board meeting or by December 1 at the latest. By the next meeting December of the Board, at the latest, it is expected that a final draft will be ready for approval. 

The Committee will also assist the Station Manager in reviewing potential auditors. The Finance Committee will work to improve RCR’s Accounting Manual by conducting an annual review of that manual and the organization’s functioning according to it. This review is suggested for October and November.

If the need for a loan is anticipated, see 4.9 Financial Emergencies.
The Treasurer will provide a financial report to the membership at the RCR annual membership meeting.

Attachment III

5.4.6 Salary Review
01/22/08; 06/24/08; 04/08/19

The Board shall review the Station Manager’s salary after the manager’s yearly evaluation. The Station Manager shall review all other paid staff’s wages following their respective evaluations and submit them to the Board of Directors.
Station staff members are entitled to an annual cost-of-living adjustment to their salaries. The COLA presently (4/08/19) stands at two percent. The Board makes adjustments to that rate on recommendation by the Finance Committee. raise is calculated as at no less than 2% of the staff member’s current pay rate. The Station Manager may give a flat rate pay raise of the same amount for all staff. 

The Board shall review the Station Manager’s salary after the manager’s yearly evaluation. The Station Manager shall review all other paid staff’s wages following their respective evaluations and submit them to the Board of Directors.
Station staff members are entitled to an annual cost-of-living adjustment to their salaries. The COLA raise is calculated at no less than 2% of the staff member’s current pay rate. The Station Manager may give a flat rate pay raise of the same amount for all staff. 


Attachment IV

5.5.6 Sick Leave 
12/10/18/; 01/14/19; 02/14/19 

Employees hired to work 40 hours per week receive ten days of paid sick days per year, eight days for 32-hour-per-week employees, etc. Sick pay accrues from the first day of employment and can be used after the completion of 30 days of continuous employment. Sick leave must be accrued before it is can be paid. Before the initial 30 days of continuous employment, employees of less than 30 days may take sick time off without pay without reducing the number of paid sick days they are earning earn. The accrual of sick days is capped at 1.5 times the annual accrual rate. The sick time carryover cap shall be no less than 80 hours per year. No more additional sick days can be will accrued until the cap is drawn down. Sick days cannot be converted to vacation leave. Unused sick leave shall not be paid in cash.

Employees hired to work 40 hours per week receive ten paid sick days per year, eight days for 32-hour-per-week employees, etc. Sick pay accrues from the first day of employment and can be used after 30 days of continuous employment. Sick leave must accrue before it is paid. Before the initial 30 days of continuous employment, employees may take sick time off without pay without reducing the number of paid sick days they earn. The accrual of sick days is capped at 1.5 times the annual accrual rate. The sick time carryover cap shall be no less than 80 hours. No additional sick days will accrue until the cap is drawn down. Sick days cannot be converted to vacation leave. Unused sick leave shall not be paid in cash.
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